response to The Nation’s article on the NAFTA superhighway

Christopher Hayes of The Nation does a disservice to family farmers, environmentalists, anti-globalization activists, labor advocates, and the future generations of this continent by declaring the NAFTA Superhighway “a myth” and framing the issue as nothing more than John Bircher conspiracy nuts vs. “realistic” politicians and bureaucrats.
In his cover story for the August 27, 2007 issue of The Nation, Hayes takes the position that the NAFTA Superhighway does not exist and defends his stance by describing several very real infrastructure projects—I-35 and the SmartPort in Kansas City, the TransTexas Corridor, the deep-water port of Lazaro Cardenas, and the SPP, and claiming that they are completely unrelated.  He fails however to even mention the I-69 project currently connecting Canada to Indianapolis via Port Huron, Michigan with further construction slated to continue in the spring from Indianapolis to Matamoros, Mexico where it would connect with the Atlantic corridor highway of Plan Puebla Panama (PPP).  In it’s readily available Long Range Transportation Plan, the Indiana Department of Transportation (INDOT) states that “In 2008… new construction to complete I-69 in Indiana will commence.  This segment represents a major building block in the completion of the ‘NAFTA (North American Free Trade Agreement) Highway’.”      At press time the very real evictions of 6 of the 450 family homes and farms slated for dislocation in Indiana had already taken place–all in order to shave 13 minutes of travel time from Indianapolis in the center of the state to Evansville Indiana in the Southwest corner of the state.  These 13 minutes however, are expected to translate into 2,700 truck hours a day, making the $3.2 billion cost for I-69 in Indiana a direct subsidy to not only the engineering corporations responsible for building the highway, but also those multinationals responsible for the extraction, manufacture, distribution, marketing and retailing of the commodities to be transported from Canada to Mexico and vice versa on the new Superhighway.
Slated to destroy 5,000 acres of farmland, 1,500 acres of forest, and 300 acres of wetlands in Indiana alone–opposition to the I-69 extension has been widespread since it was first proposed over 15 years ago.  With groundbreaking scheduled to begin in the spring resistance has intensified.  Two INDOT offices have been “evicted” by demonstrators acting in solidarity with dislocated family farmers, INDOT planning meetings have been disrupted and stopped, and the offices of contracted companies have seen repeated invasions and demonstrations.  The people fighting the very real NAFTA highway in Indiana are not John Birchers or conservative, xenophobic evangelists.  They are farmers, environmentalists, anti-globalization activists, and common taxpaying citizens.  We invite all like-minded people to southern Indiana in the spring of 2008 to be on the frontline of the battle against environmental destruction, neo-liberal globalization, corporate welfare, and capitalist infrastructure.
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